1

Minutes of Town Council Meeting
April 10, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Glasgow Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Glasgow Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust.  

Guests Present:  Stanley Wright; Sadie Claytor; Sarah Funkhouser; Reese McClanahan; Judy Mauch, Executive Director for Rockbridge Area Hospice; Michelle Jones, Events Coordinator for Rockbridge Area Hospice.      
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:  

Sadie Claytor – Mrs. Claytor asked when the Kids Place signs would be put back at the playground.  Mrs. Claytor asked about the magnets that the now defunct Community Watch had received donations for.  Sgt. Grimm stated since Community Watch is now defunct, the money will be returned to everyone who made donations.  Councilor Wood asked if the money could be given to Parks and Recreation.  Sgt. Grimm stated the money was collected for a Community Watch project.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated in Glasgow’s Town Charter the playground is referred to as Glasgow Municipal Playground and this is why the signs were changed.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had spoken briefly with Mr. St.Clair about making new signs and would will get in touch with him again.

Stanley Wright – Mr. Wright stated there is no gate at the cemetery near Shawnee Street and 4-wheelers are being ridden in there at night.  Mr. Wright stated he would like to see a no trespassing sign up and a gate.  Mr. Wright stated with the dry weather we have had there is also the danger of sparks from the 4-wheelers catching leaves on fire.  Sgt. Grimm stated VA State Law says all cemetaries close at dark. 
Proclamation Reading:
Town Manager Spitzer read a Proclamation from the Town of Glasgow declaring 

April 16, 2012 as Healthcare Decision Day.  Rockbridge County Area Hospice Executive Director Judy Mauck and Event Coordinator Michelle Jones were present for the reading.

Public Safety Report:

 Due to forest fires in Rockbridge County, the Glasgow Fire Department was unable to be here for their annual report. 
Review of Minutes:
Minutes for March 13, 2012 meeting – no comment.

Minutes for March 23, 2012 work session – no Comment.

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Funkhouser asked what the quote for a fence was for.  Town Manager Spitzer stated it was for the softball field.  Mr. Spitzer stated Parks & Recreation will pay half and the Town will pay half. Mr. Spitzer stated the old fence had nails sticking out and loose sticks.  Mr. Spitzer stated the new fence is a safety fence which will fall if run into and has no protruding sticks.   
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee:  Mrs. Roberta Lyle stated the first “Music in the Park” will be held Friday, April 27, 2012 @ 6:30 PM with the band Crow Creek playing.  Mrs. Lyle stated help is needed with the parking.  Mrs. Lyle stated the Appalachian Trail dedication ceremony will be held at the hiker’s shelter Thursday, April 19, 2012 @ 1:30 PM.
Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Grimm stated his monthly report is on file with the Town Manager and Council has a copy in their packet.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked if you can get a ticket if you fail to dim your high beams.  Sgt. Grimm stated yes that is a law in Virginia that lights must be dimmed if meeting an oncoming car.  Councilor Monica Dock asked if Sgt. Grimm responded to an argument at the last Teen Dance held at the squad building.  Sgt. Grimm stated yes.  Councilor Wood asked if there is a law that car lights have to be turned on when it is raining.  Sgt. Grimm stated yes.  Councilor Wood stated this should be included in the next newsletter.
Old Business:

A. STP Fence:  Town Manager Spitzer stated there is money left in the budget to put a fence in at the Sewer Treatment Plant.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has three (3) quotes and asked Council if they want to go ahead with this.  Councilor Caleb Keckler asked if the fence would go around the dump site.???  Mr. Spitzer stated outside vendors coming in to dump septage only have access to the dump station.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to proceed with putting a fence in at the Sewer Treatment Plant.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Appalachian Trail Community Ceremony:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Dedication Ceremony will be Thursday, April 19, 2012 @ 1:30 PM at the hiker shelter.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town spent $280 on two (2) sheet cakes, drinks, giveaways (mug, towels, etc.)  Mr. Spitzer stated Pat Oeghler is making stickers to give at the Buena Vista ceremony.  Mr. Spitzer asked Council if they want him to do something similar for Glasgow’s ceremony.  Councilor Wood stated to get prices.  Mr. Spitzer stated Glasgow’s ceremony will consist of himself, representatives from the National Forest Service, the Appalachian Trail Conservancy, and Delegate Ben Cline briefly speaking; a skit from NB Elementary kindergarten students; Parks Talbert, the Eagle Scout who built the shelter; and music before and after the ceremony.  Mr. Spitzer stated Rockbridge County Sheriff Chris Blalock and several deputies will be there, and representatives from the National AAA Tourism will be there.  Mr. Spitzer stated the ceremony will last approximately 30 minutes.
New Business:  

A.  Accounting Services Proposal:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Mary Earhart had sent a proposal to the Town with the same rates as before.  Mr. Spitzer stated a decision needed to be made by July 1st.
B. Community Watch Money Refunded:  

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to refund money with a letter to everyone who made a donation for the Community Watch magnet project.  

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Sgt. Grimm stated since Community Watch is no longer active and they have an open bank account, he would like to see the money transferred to Parks and Recreation.  Sgt. Grimm stated there is also a sound system and movie projector that Community Watch purchased that the Parks and Recreation Committee can use for the community.
Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Ruby Clark to close the Community Watch bank account and transfer funds to the Parks and Recreation account after money has been taken out to send refunds to all donors for the magnet project.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Additional Business:

Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town had received a $1,000 grant from BB&T for beautification in the Town.

Councilor Clark asked Sgt. Grimm if he had set a date for the child safety seat check.  Sgt. Grimm stated no.
Councilor Wood asked if the $1,000 grant received from BB&T could be used for sidewalks.  Mr. Spitzer stated no, the grant is specifically for beautification i.e flowers, trees, landscaping.

Councilor Clark asked how many decals have been sold.  Mr. Spitzer stated approximately 300 at this time.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had one more street to post letters regarding no decals.  Mr. Spitzer stated after April 16th, tickets can be issued for no current decal.

Councilor Funkhouser asked what the policy is on giving tickets for no current town decal.  Sgt. Grimm stated he usually gives 15 days after the deadline, which is April 16th this year, then tickets can be written May 1st.
Councilor Clark asked what the status is on the delinquent taxes.  Mr. Spitzer stated the same.

Mayor Blackburn stated Council will now go into Executive Session at 7:50 PM.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to go into Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Caleb Keckler to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner only discussed what went into Executive Session for.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock for Town Attorney Tom Simmons to draw up a contract for land to be used for a well site to Mrs. Elise Johnson.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner for Council to return to Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Council to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner only discussed what went into Executive Session for.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Roger Funkhouser stated he would like Council to start sending certificates to all council members when finish their term of Council.

Meeting adjourned at 8:57 PM.
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